
BEFORE THE ARKANSAS WORKERS' COMPENSATION COMMISSION

CLAIM NO. G301461

CATHY KUAKAHELA CLAIMANT

ROSE AIRCRAFT SERVICES, INC. RESPONDENT

AIG CLAIMS, INC. RESPONDENT
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Hearing before ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE ERIC PAUL WELLS in Fort
Smith, Sebastian County, Arkansas.

Claimant represented by MICHAEL ELLIG, Attorney, Fort Smith,
Arkansas.

Respondents represented by JARROD PARRISH, Attorney, Little Rock,
Arkansas.

STATEMENT OF THE CASE

On April 24, 2014, the above captioned claim came on for a

hearing at Fort Smith, Arkansas.   A pre-hearing conference was

conducted on February 19, 2014, and a pre-hearing order was filed

on February 21, 2014.   A copy of the pre-hearing order has been

marked Commission's Exhibit No. 1 and made a part of the record

without objection.

At the pre-hearing conference the parties agreed to the

following stipulations:

1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation Commission has

jurisdiction of this claim.

2. On all relevant dates, the relationship of employee-

employer-carrier existed between the parties.

3. The claimant sustained a compensable injury to her head on

February 13, 2013.
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By agreement of the parties the issues to litigate are limited

to the following:

1. Whether the claimant is entitled to additional medical

treatment in the form of treatment at the Mena hospital from

September 17, 2013, to September 21, 2013, and psychological

treatment at Northwest Arkansas Guidance and Counseling.

Claimant’s contentions are:

“The claimant contends that she is entitled to
further evaluation and treatment for both
organic brain damage and/or psychological
difficulties related to her physical trauma.”

Respondents’ contentions are:

“Respondents contend that all appropriate
benefits have been paid with regard to this
matter.  The claimant reached MMI on 7/31/13.
It is Respondents’ contention that Claimant’s
need for medical treatment, if any, is
associated with pre-existing or unrelated
problems and not her acute injury of 2/13/13.
Respondents contend the claimant’s need for
medical treatment is not reasonable and
necessary.  Respondents further contend the
medical documentation does not support
entitlement to indemnity benefits.”

The claimant, in this matter, is a fifty-seven-year-old female

who was employed by the respondent as a parts room clerk and plane

detailer when she sustained a compensable injury to her head on

February 13, 2013.  The claimant was taken by EMS to the Mena

Regional Hospital shortly after her fall from a ladder that caused

her admittedly compensable head injury.  Medical records from that

visit to Mena Regional Hospital indicates that the claimant was

placed on the “med/surge floor and monitored over night” by Dr.

David Henderson.  The claimant was also given an assessment of head
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trauma and concussion.  During that time, frame the claimant

underwent much diagnostic testing including CT scans of the

thoracic with contrast,  CT scan of the abdomen, CT scan the

cervical spine without contrast, and a CT scan of the head/brain

without contrast.  The claimant also had x-rays performed on her

left elbow, right hand, left tibia/fibula, and right tibia/fibula.

It appears that all diagnostic testing performed on the claimant

were negative for any derangement related to the claimant’s

compensable injury.

The claimant was placed in physical therapy performed by Gary

Buckley.  The claimant was scheduled to be seen two times weekly

for twelve visits for outpatient physical therapy.  In the physical

therapy initial evaluation report by Mr. Buckley, the following

goals for therapy were stated; “1. Eliminate tension headaches, 2.

Eliminate tenderness in cervical spine, 3. Return to work.  4.

Independent with HEP.”

The claimant was eventually seen by Dr. Tonya Phillips at

Cooper Clinic Department of Neurology.  Dr. Phillips stated, in

part, the following in her assessment/plan portion of the medical

record from her visit with the claimant on April 24, 2013:

“Postconcussive syndrome with headaches,
emotional liability, difficulty with attention
and concentration, dizziness, and continued
headaches.  At this point in time, some
episodes of shaking the etiology of which is
not clear.  I do think with the continued
persistent symptoms with some unilateral
sensory symptoms that it may be worthwhile
going ahead and making sure nothing else is
going on.  We will go ahead and schedule her
for an MRI and EEG.  I do think all of this
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will likely improve and that she may be able
to return to work.”

On May 2, 2013, the claimant underwent a brain MRI without

contrast and with gadolinium.  Following is the impression section

from that report:

“There are some mild age related white matter
changes.  Mild asymmetry right anterior part
of the temporal horn compared to the left side
but still probably within limits of variation
as no adjacent signal abnormality.  Some mild
age related white matter changes.  No definite
acute abnormality.”

The claimant also underwent an EEG on May 2, 2013.  Following is

the impression section of the electroencephalogram report:

“This is a normal awake and drowsy EEG.”

On May 28, 2013, the claimant was again seen for a follow up

examination by Dr. Phillips.  Following is the recommendation

portion of that medical record:

“RECOMMENDATION: At this point in time, I
think the amitriptyline is probably not
helping and it is worthwhile just getting her
off of it.  Certainly just continuing the
naproxen and ibuprofen p.r.n. We did talk
about trying some muscle relaxants, but I
think probably limiting sedating medication.
At this point in time, I think there is
certainly significant psychological overlay
and anxiety contributing. Her exam is normal.
She has good balance. She has no tremor noted.
Her reflexes are symmetric. Cognitively, she
appears very intact, although tearful, crying,
and I think whether or not there is some
component of PTSD, anxiety, depression that is
contributing. I really think from a neurologic
standpoint, there is no reason that she should
not be able to return to work.  We will go
ahead and let her return part-time with some
restrictions as far as height and heavy
lifting. At this point, because balance is
still somewhat impaired, but I do think that
certainly there is some degree of
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postconcussive syndrome. I do think that
things have improved and I have reassured her.

Whether or not from a psychological standpoint
there are still some issue and maybe if things
do not improve from that standpoint, she needs
to be seen by psychiatry, but I will leave
that up to Workman’s Compensation whether or
not that needs to be ascertained. At this
point in time, we can certainly see her back,
but I have reassured her that things will
gradually improve and she should return to
normal.”

On July 31, 2013, the claimant was again seen by Dr. Phillips.

Following is the medical record from that visit:

“SUBJECTIVE: Catherine returns today for
follow-up of her history of postconcussive
syndrome. Episode of injury occurred February
13th where she slipped and fell from a ladder.
She did not lose consciousness. She did hit
her face and forehead on the rung of the
ladder and was kind of addled. She has had the
contusions on her legs and abdomen as well as
her forehead with some soft tissue hematoma.
She has had a frontal headache with some pain
and soreness in the frontal region since that
time. She was hospitalized overnight. She has
complained of being very emotionally labile
since that time. We did return her to work
when I saw her last which was the end of May
but she states that she has not been able to
function very well at work because of her
emotional lability which she describes is
anytime there is a loud noise she is very
startled very easily. She apparently had to
leave work on June 20th because 2 men went up
the ladder. She states that she became so
distraught because she thought they were going
to fall that she ended having to leave work
because she became so upset. She lost it and
started crying, gave her a bad headache, and
she could not function the rest of the day.
She is not doing her normal job. She is
working part-time. She is pushing a broom and
doing custodian work but she states that she
is having a hard time because any time someone
yells or there is any loud noise it startles
her. She states that she is having a lot of
anxiety. She did go in to see Dr. Lochala and
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they actually put her on Zoloft but that is
not helping. We took her off amitriptyline.
She is having headaches on the weekend as well
as work but they are worse by the time she
leaves work. She is not dealing with the
situation. She is very fearful that she is
going to fall although she has not had any
falls. She states that none of the medications
have helped. I really think at this point in
time there is a significant psychological
overlay and she thinks that she is dealing
with PTSD but at this point in time I really
do not think any medication is going to help.
I do not relate necessarily all of this to her
head injury which I think is very mild and I
think there is certainly a big psychiatric
component. My recommendation is that she be
evaluated by psychiatry. Whether or not that
this is all work related or if there are some
other underlying issues that have been
triggered by the stress that she is dealing
with but I do not know that I can take her off
work at this point in time because I think
certainly any situation could certainly
trigger all this. I think she needs
neuropsychological testing and probably needs
counseling, and I do not know any medication
is going to necessarily.....she is on Zoloft
and hydroxyzine and I would recommend that she
continue that right now but if we can get her
evaluated. Certainly if these issues do not
resolve whether or not she will be able to
continue working in this position and I have
discussed this with her but certainly I think
all of this needs to be dealt with. We will
continue her current restrictions. She does
feel that her balance is impaired although
examination today is normal but at this point
in time I think that certainly from a
neurologic standpoint her examination does
appear normal although she does continue to
complain of some pain and soreness across the
forehead. I think certainly the psychiatric
issue is the biggest issue at this point in
time.”

The claimant has asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to additional medical treatment.  First, in the form of

treatment that she received at the Mena Regional Health System from
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September 17, 2013, to September 21, 2013.  The records from the

claimant’s stay in the hospital are found at Claimant’s Exhibit No.

1, Pages 45 through 63.  The chief complaint at the time of her

admission to the hospital was fever, chills, headache, rash, and

photophobia.

Upon review of the medical records, it is clear that Dr. Paul

Bushman hospitalized the claimant due to a “high suspicion for

bacterial meningitis.”  The claimant was also checked for EDV, CMV,

and Rocky Mountain spotted fever.  Diagnostic testing was performed

on the claimant during her hospital stay including blood work, a

head CT, and a chest x-ray.  A progress note dated September 18,

2013, indicated that the claimant is feeling much improved;

however, the impression/plan portion states; “Probable bacterial

meningitis.”

On September 19, 2013, the progress report from the Mena

Regional Health System continued to indicate that the claimant was

suspected of having bacterial meningitis.  It also indicates that

medical providers were awaiting cultures to test for other

conditions.  The claimant was eventually discharged home from the

hospital on September 21, 2013.  At that time, the discharge

summary found at Claimant’s Exhibit No. 1, Page 61, indicates the

following primary discharge diagnosis; 1. Aseptic meningitis, 2.

Maculopapular rash of the trunk, 3. Fear., 4. Photophobia., 5. Neck

stiffness.”  Following is a portion of the medical record from the

claimant’s discharge summary that was authored by Dr. Paul

Bushman.:
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“HOSPITAL COURSE: Ms. Kuakahela was admitted
to the hospitalist service by myself on
September 17, 2013.  Please see my initial
history and physical for more details.  She
was admitted with a constellation of symptoms
that consisted of fevers, neck stiffness,
photophobia, rash as well as elevated white
blood cell count in the CSF which raised
clinical suspicion for meningitis.  The
patient was placed on contract droplet
precautions.  Given her allergy profile she
was started on Vancomyein And Aztreonam,
although we awaited the results of labs.  The
CSF culture came back negative and Epstein
Barr virus and Rocky Mountain spotted fever as
outlined above.  Her antibiotics were
discontinued on the day of discharge as this
is aseptic meningitis which does not require
antibiotics and may be due to viral or may be
drug induced given the high amount of NSAIDs
that she was taking prior to this admission.
NSAIDs can cause an aseptic meningitis
picture.  The patient’s symptoms had resolved
for the most part at the time of discharge,
especially the neck stiffness, the original
photophobia; although, she was still having
her chronic neurologic symptoms that had been
present since the time of her fall from a
ladder at work in early 2012.  There were also
concerns about the transaminases being
elevated.  Apparently it was recommended that
she have a repeat CT scan at some point and
this was never done.  I did get a right upper
quadrant ultrasound which showed no evidence
of hemangioma or any ductal dilatation.  She
likely will need CT of the abdomen for
completion at some point in the future.  She
does have a large cluster of vague neurologic
symptoms that I feel may be due to traumatic
brain injury versus post-traumatic stress
disorder effects from her fall.

I spoke with her at great length about this
and recommended that she establish care with
her PCP who is able to followup on these.  She
will likely need to be seen by another
neurologist and would also recommend being
seen by a psychiatrist as well as many of her
symptoms are likely secondary to post-
traumatic stress disorder from her fall.  I
also recommended that she seek out a Worker’s
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Compensation advocate for her as this seems to
be an issue with her care.”

As to the claimant’s request for the Commission to consider

her entitlement to treatment from September 17, 2013, through

September 21, 2013, at the Mena Regional Health System Hospital, I

find that the claimant has failed to prove that treatment was

reasonable and necessary medical treatment for her admittedly

compensable head injury.  It is clear that the claimant had

multiple symptoms during the course of her hospitalization and

while there is a mention of a secondary discharge diagnosis of

“traumatic brain injury in February of this year with associated

post-traumatic changes likely meets criteria for post-traumatic

stress disorder.”  It is certain that that is not what the claimant

was hospitalized for.  Instead, the claimant was hospitalized for

her bacterial meningitis like symptoms which doctors continued to

believe that she indicated nearly to the end of her hospital stay

and finally diagnosed the claimant with aseptic meningitis upon her

release.  Again, the claimant has failed to prove that this course

of treatment from September 17, 2013, to September 21, 2013, is

reasonable and necessary medical treatment for her admittedly

compensable head injury.

The claimant has also asked the Commission to consider her

entitlement to additional medical treatment in the form of

psychological treatment at Northwest Arkansas Guidance and

Counseling.  I note that the claimant has admitted several records

from Northwest Arkansas Guidance and Counseling.  It appears that

the claimant has been assessed and treating with Ashley George a
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licensed professional counselor.  I note that Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-

113 (a)(2) states; “No mental injury or illness under this section

shall be compensable unless it is also diagnosed by a licenced

psychiatrist or psychologist and unless the diagnosis of the

condition meets the criteria established in the most current issue

of the Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders.”

While many doctors have made comments about post-traumatic syndrome

including Dr. Phillips who is a neurologist and Ms. George, a

licenced professional counselor, does diagnose the claimant with

post-traumatic disorder, there are no reports from a licenced

psychiatrist or psychologist indicating any type of diagnosis or

treatment plan.  As such, the claimant’s request for psychological

treatment at Northwest Arkansas Guidance and Counseling is hereby

denied.

From a review of the record as a whole, to include medical

reports, documents, and other matters properly before the

Commission, and having had an opportunity to hear the testimony of

the witness and to observe her demeanor, the following findings of

fact and conclusions of law are made in accordance with A.C.A. §11-

9-704:

FINDINGS OF FACT & CONCLUSIONS OF LAW

1. The stipulations agreed to by the parties at the pre-

hearing conference conducted on February 19, 2014, and contained in

a pre-hearing order filed February 21, 2014, are hereby accepted as

fact.
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2. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that her medical treatment at the Mena Regional Health

System from September 17, 2013, to September 21, 2013, was

reasonable and necessary medical treatment for her admittedly

compensable head injury.

3. The claimant has failed to prove by a preponderance of the

evidence that she is entitled to psychological treatment at

Northwest Arkansas Guidance and Counseling.

ORDER

Pursuant to the above findings and conclusions, I have no

alternative but to deny this claim in its entirety.

IT IS SO ORDERED.

_________________________
     ERIC PAUL WELLS
 ADMINISTRATIVE LAW JUDGE


